
Programs & Services Committee Report 
 

City of Newton 
In City Council  

 
Wednesday, March 22, 2023 

 
Present: Councilors Krintzman (Chair), Humphrey, Wright, Baker, Albright, Ryan, Noel, and 
Greenberg 
 
Also Present: Councilors Leary, Danberg, Kalis, Crossley, Gentile, Kelley, Laredo, Norton, Malakie, 
Downs, and Oliver 
 
City Staff: Carol Stapleton, Recreation Program Manager; Waneta Trabert, Director of Sustainable 
Materials Management; Jonathan Yeo, Chief Operating Officer; Nicole Banks, Commissioner of 
Parks, Recreation and Culture; Jennifer Wilson, Assistant City Solicitor; Luis Perez Demorizi, 
Director of Parks and Open Space; Josh Morse, Director of Public Buildings; John Sisson, Economic 
Development Director; Sean Nickerson, Recreation Manager Aquatics; Alejandro Valcarce, 
Deputy Director of Public Buildings; Rafik Ayoub, Project Manager; Jini Fairely, ADA Coordinator; 
and Jaclyn Norton, Committee Clerk 
 
For more information regarding this meeting, a video recording can be found at the following 
link: Programs and Services Committee March 22, 2023 (newtv.org) 
 

Referred to Programs & Services and Public Facilities Committees  
#104-23 Requesting update regarding Gath pool design 

COUNCILORS ALBRIGHT, KRINTZMAN, KELLEY, AND LEARY requesting an update 
from Commissioner Banks regarding the Gath pool design. 
Public Facilities Held 8-0 on 3/22/23 

Action:  Programs & Services Held 8-0  
 
Note:  Item #104-23 was read into the record and the Chair noted that discussion on 
this item will be a joint discussion with the Public Facilities Committee. Nicole Banks, 
Commissioner of Parks Recreation and Culture; Josh Morse, Director of Public Buildings; 
Jonathan Yeo, Chief Operating Officer; Luis Perez Demorizi, Director of Parks and Open Space; 
Sean Nickerson, Recreation manager Aquatics; Alejandro Valcarce, Deputy Director of Public 
Buildings; Rafik Ayoub, Project Manager; and Tom Scarlata, Principal and Lead Consultant at 
BH+A were introduced.  
 
Commissioner Banks described that the Department has held community meetings and met 
with stakeholders to identify priorities for the preferred design. These priorities and focus 
group feedback were outlined by Mr. Perez Demorizi in the attached presentation. In creating 

https://newtv.org/recent-video/107-committee-meetings-and-public-hearings/7968-programs-and-services-committee-march-22-2023
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this design, the Parks, Recreation, and Culture Department looked at Albemarle Field to fit not 
only the redesigned pool but also athletic fields that meet current needs. 
 
Pool Deck 
Mr. Scarlata described the site design which can be found in the attached presentation. The 
proposed design consists of an updated bathhouse, a spray deck, a recreation pool, and a lap 
pool. The pool deck will have ramp and stair access from the south side, increased space on the 
deck for increased seating, along with being flush with the bathhouse for better accessibility. 
He also described that the proposed layout of the pool deck maximizes space and cited notable 
improvements over the current design. The proposed design will at least double the number of 
the seating area on the pool deck.  
 
In responding to a Councilor’s question Mr. Scarlata noted that the pool deck material would be 
treated concrete. Another Councilor asked how the Parks, Recreation and Culture Department 
is preserving greenspace on the site. Commissioner Banks stated that while the pool deck is 
being expanded in the proposed design the Department will be taking efforts across the rest of 
the site to mitigate the impacts of the increased deck on greenspace. A question about 
spectator seating was also raised and Mr. Scarlata noted that a flat area to stand on would be 
present for viewing very large events.  
 
Bathhouse 
 Mr. Scarlata noted that the proposed design would allow all individuals to enter through the 
front entrance along. It was noted that an accessible and gender-neutral toilet and the 
changing area would accompany a gender-neutral toilet room. Both would be directly 
accessible from the lobby. The updated design will also feature access to the pool deck that 
does not require going through one of the gendered toilets and changing facilities. He also 
noted that the proposed design for the bathhouse will also add a second point of egress from 
the basement along with providing easier access to pool filtration equipment for servicing.    
 
Multiple Councilors expressed concerns with curtains being used for the showers with one 
Councilor stating that they should be sealed doors.  
 
Spray Deck 
The spray deck will feature two levels with features geared for toddlers through pre-teen 
children. Features will be designed to be fully accessible and appropriate for all ages described. 
He noted that water would be filtered and recirculated at a high rate with UV sanitation. 
Surfacing the spray deck would be an impervious soft surface to mitigate potential injuries.  
 
Recreation Pool 
This pool will be configured for a beach entry and wheelchair ramp from the west side with a 
self-operated wheelchair lift on the north side of the pool. Mr. Scarlata described that the 
proposed design would create an alcove for the splash area of the slide which will be separated 
with rope floats to prevent potential collisions. This pool will also be accompanied by an area at 
a 3.5 ft depth that can be used for water exercise.  
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Lap Pool 
The lap pool is being designed as an eight (8) lane competitive pool with a depth of 4 ft in the 
shallow end sloping to 12 ft in the deep end. This pool will also be equipped with diving blocks 
for each land and two 1-meter diving boards on the deep end of the pool. Improvements to the 
pool gutter were also described. Mr. Scarlata noted that the 4 ft depth at the shallow end with 
a gradual slope to the 5 ft demarcation line allows for maximizing available space for 
recreational activity. He also described what the pool could look like with two lanes having a 
shallow depth of 4ft and sloping to reach a 6 ft 7-inch shallow depth. 
  
The Chair noted that there has been a recent concern in the community regarding the proposed 
4 ft shallow end of the lap pool. Commissioner Banks noted that the Department met with the 
swim teams that use the pool when developing the proposed design and changed the shallow 
depth from 3.5 ft to 4 ft after these discussions. She also noted that the Department has seen 
these concerns and met with the swim team coaches which led to the development of the draft 
design of a 4 ft shallow end for the first two lanes that slope to 6 ft 7 inches. This sloping 
shallow-end design would severely limit the number of uses outside of competitive swimming 
that could take place in the lap pool. Multiple Councilors expressed concern with the proposed 
4 ft shallow end depth with a couple proposing that the first four lanes have a shallow depth of 
4 ft sloping to a shallow depth of 5 ft for the last four lanes. Later in the discussion 
Commissioner banks noted that the 4 ft shallow depth and a 12 depth in the deep end are 
currently in place at Newton North High School. This is where the swim team will practice 
during that Gath Pool off-season.  
  
Another Councilor asked what would be in place to prevent a child from diving into the shallow 
end. Commissioner Banks described that the shallow end would be marked as no diving, which 
would be enforced by lifeguard staff, and diving in the shallow end would only be allowed by 
the swim team after a member has received proper instruction from the coach. Also, regarding 
safety, a Councilor requested that the consultant looks into having tow holds along all sides of 
the pool.  
  
The Public Facilities Committee voted 8-0 on a motion to hold from Councilor Kalis and the 
Programs & Services Committee voted 8-0 on a motion to hold from Councilor Ryan.  
 
#66-23 Discussion and possible amendment to Sec. 12-72 
 COUNCILORS DANBERG, LEARY, GREENBERG, ALBRIGHT, NORTON, KELLEY, 

MALAKIE, WRIGHT, MARKIEWICZ, CROSSLEY, DOWNS, NOEL, BOWMAN, RYAN, 
KALIS, LIPOF, OLIVER, HUMPHREY, AND LUCAS requesting discussion and possible 
amendment to Section 12-72 “Sustainable Containers, Packaging and Single Use 
Ordinance” to further reduce the amount of single use plastic in Newton. 

Action:  Programs & Services Held 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:  Item #66-23 was read into the record and introduced Councilor Danberg to 
present on the item. She described the environmental impacts of plastic containers along with 
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detailing the increased rate at that other materials are recycled. Black plastic is frequently not 
recycled as it cannot be detected by the optical scanners used at recycling facilities. Currently, 
21 Communities in Massachusetts have adopted a ban on plastic water bottles. She then 
introduced Alan Gardon and Sunwoo Kahng who are members of the Plastics Reduction 
Working Group and Sustainable Material Commission respectively. They presented the specific 
changes in the proposed ordinance along with community outreach conducted with local 
businesses (attached). Greg Reibman from the Charles River Chamber of Commerce was also 
introduced and noted concerns on the plastic water bottle ban severely reducing revenue for 
smaller restaurants, supply chain concerns for non-black plastic takeout containers, health 
concerns with being able to provide your own takeout container that would be filled by the 
restaurant, and increased labor needs to meet all requirements.  
 
Multiple Councilors expressed support for the goals of the ordinance but also issued concerns 
with the ordinance in its current form for similar reasons as Mr. Reibman. It was recommended 
that the working group consult with Mr. Reibman to indicate what could be done now and what 
could be implemented at a later date to present a future meeting. Councilors voted 7-0 
(Councilor Noel Not Voting) on a motion to hold from Councilor Albright. 
 
#67-23 Amendments to Sec. 11-5 on Requirements for Permitted Haulers to Provide 

Bundled Trash & Recycling service 
 COUNCILORS LEARY, CROSSLEY, GREENBERG, BOWMAN, AND DANBERG 

requesting an amendment to City Ordinance Sec. 11-5 to protect public health and 
the environment and ensure that all persons transporting trash or recycling from 
places within or to destinations within the city adhere to the Massachusetts Waste 
Bans 310 CMR 19.017 and uniformly comply with permit requirements established 
by the City of Newton. 

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:  The item was read into the record and the Chair introduced Councilor Leary to 
present on this item. She stated that adopting the proposed ordinance would bring the city in 
compliance with the updated state waste ban laws and worked with the Law Department along 
with Waneta Trabert, Director of Sustainable Materials Management to draft this ordinance. 
This ordinance would phase in first by requiring corrugated cardboard collection services and 
requiring as of July 1, 2024, that bundled trash and recycling services be provided. Under the 
proposed ordinance (attached) Private Haulers would be required to provide bundled recycling 
services.  
 
The Chair asked if the docketing Councilor has received any opposition to this ordinance. She 
noted that Mr. Reibman had described concerns regarding the cost, labor needed to separate 
the recycling, and not having space for added recycling bins. Multiple Councilors expressed 
support for this proposal with one Councilor asking how we compare to other municipalities. 
Ms. Trabert noted that over 50 municipalities actively enforce a recycling mandate. Committee 
members voted 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) on a motion to approve from Councilor 
Greenberg.  
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Referred to Programs & Services and Public Facilities Committee 
#109-22 Requesting an Ordinance to require universal recycling services 

COUNCILORS LEARY, DOWNS, GROSSMAN, HUMPHREY, KALIS, KRINTZMAN, 
MALAKIE, AND NORTON requesting an Ordinance to require universal recycling.  
Newton does not currently require universal recycling.  This item will make 
changes to Sec.11.5 of the city ordinances to require all property owners of both 
residential and commercial properties to ensure that recyclable materials are 
separated from trash and each is collected separately.  All property owners and 
managers of buildings that do not receive City trash and recycling collection 
services shall provide their tenants access to separate trash and recyclable 
materials collection containers. 

Action: Programs & Services Voted No Action Necessary 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not 
Voting) 

 
Note:  The Chair read the item into the record and stated his intent of entertaining a 
motion of No Action Necessary. This intent was due to item #67-23 being docketed which 
replaced this item. Councilors expressing no concerns voted 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) on 
a motion of No Action Necessary from Councilor Humphrey.   
 

Referred to Programs & Services and Finance Committees 
#528-22 Request for discussion and ordinance to prohibit deceptive advertising by 

limited-service pregnancy centers 
 COUNCILORS HUMPHREY, NOEL, BOWMAN, RYAN, NORTON, LEARY, LUCAS, 

MALAKIE, WRIGHT, AND DANBERG requesting discussion to prohibit limited-
service pregnancy centers from making deceptive advertisements concerning 
pregnancy-related services or the provision of pregnancy-related services, 
including implementing a penalty for violation of the ordinance. 

Action:  Programs & Services Held 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:  Item #528-22 was read into the record and the Chair described that the previous 
discussion regarding this item resulting in the Committee submitting questions to the Law 
Department. A copy of these questions can be found here. He also stated that the Committee 
had received a confidential memo from the Law Department responding to these questions 
prior to the meeting. A couple Councilors expressed a desire to hold the item in light of 
receiving this memo the morning before the meeting. The Chair will remain in contact with the 
docketing Councilor to find a future meeting to continue the discussion. Councilors voted 7-0 
(Councilor Noel Not Voting) on a motion to hold from Councilor Humphrey.  
 
#97-23 Reappointment of Susan Lunin to the Conservation Commission 
 HER HONOR THE MAYOR reappointing Susan Lunin, 22 Shaw Street, Newton as a 

member of the Conservation Commission for a term of office to expire on May 
31, 2026. (60 days: 05/19/2023) 
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Action:  Programs & Services Approved 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:   The Chair read items #97-23, #98-23, and #99-23 into the record. A Councilor 
noted regarding items #97-23 and #98-23 that appointments to the Conservation Commission 
are typically referred to the Zoning & Planning Committee. As those reappointments were 
referred to the Programs & Services Committee, the Committee can vote on the appointments 
in question. Citing no further objections Committee members voted 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not 
Voting) on a motion to approve from Councilor Wright.  
 
#98-23 Reappointment of Jeffrey Zabel to the Conservation Commission 
 HER HONOR THE MAYOR reappointing Jeffrey Zabel, 54 Oak Avenue, Newton as 

a member of the Conservation Commission for a term of office to expire on May 
31, 2026. (60 days: 05/19/2023) 

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:  Items #97-23, #98-23, and #99-23 were discussed concurrently. A written report 
can be found with item #97-23. 
 
#99-23 Reappointment of Elizabeth Wilkinson to the Urban Tree Commission 
 HER HONOR THE MAYOR reappointing Elizabeth Wilkinson, 14 Trowbridge 

Street, Newton as a member of the Urban Tree Commission for a term of office 
to expire on May 1, 2026. (60 days: 05/19/2023) 

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 7-0 (Councilor Noel Not Voting) 
 
Note:  Items #97-23, #98-23, and #99-23 were discussed concurrently. A written report 
can be found with item #97-23. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 10:19 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
Josh Krintzman, Chair 



GATH POOL PROJECT

POOL PROJECT GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Maintain and Activate More Green Space Around the Pool

Improve Entry and Arrival Sequence

Improve Experience for User Groups, Including Recreational and Competitive Swim

Universal Access To Facility and All Pools

Provide Leisure and Play Areas for Pool Patrons

Create Flexible Pool Spaces For Simultaneous use by Different User Groups

Improve Operating Productivity by Eliminating Water Loss and Increasing Energy Efficiency

Evaluate Bathhouse to Improve Overall Guest Experience

Address Code, Accessibility, and Interior Upgrades

Provide Improved Opportunities for Shade Structures and Sunbathing Areas

#104-23



PREVIOUS COMMUNITY AND FOCUS GROUP MEETINGS TO DATE

Public and Commission Meetings

Multiple Community-Wide Public Meetings

Multiple Parks & Recreation Commission Public Hearings

Multiple Commission on Disabilities Updates

Conservation Commission Introduction Meeting

Multiple Community Preservation Committee Meetings

Design Review Commission

Board of Health

Fire Department

Focus Groups

Friends of Albemarle:

Newton Bluefish:

LGBTQ+:

55+ Recreation Group

Disability Community

Summer Camp Groups

BATHHOUSE AND POOL FOCUS GROUP FEEDBACK

• Restrooms:
o Grab bars need to be clearly and carefully laid out
o Doors on shower stalls – No curtains

• Wheelchair: 
o Available for use from changing room to pool
o Rolls and maneuvers easily
o Safety belt
o Can get wet

• Changing room:
o Adjustable bench/table
o Pool-ready wheelchair available for use

• Pool Lift:
o Ready for independent use
o Ease of use by single person
o Proper staff training
o Readily available equipment w/o locks or other 

barriers (batteries and other ancillary equipment)

• Storage:
o For pool wheelchairs on site 
o For guest personal chairs and other equipment

• Splash pad:
o Waterproof chair for use in the splash pad 

(Electric/Non-electric)
o Direct ramps that lead directly to the splash pad –

no turns
• Water Slide:

o Provide options for people with disabilities
o Place on Community Pool side

• Connected/separate pools:
o Prefer multiple means of accessible entry for all 

swim areas. Makes connector advantageous (1 lift, 
1 ramp) with easier transfer between pools

#104-23
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Pool Details

Pool Details

Existing Open Gutter 8 Equal Racing Lanes

Typical Starting Blocks Proposed Diving Board

#104-23



Code Standards

Competitive  Swimming Standards

#104-23



Existing Pool

#104-23



Local Pools

QUESTIONS & COMMENTS

We welcome your thoughts and comments. Please feel free to email us at:

Project email: gathpool@newtonma.gov

Alejandro M. Valcarce, AIA:  avalcarce@newtonma.gov
Luis Perez Demorizi: lpdemorizi@newtonma.gov

You can also visit the project website at:
www.newtonma.gov/gathpoolproject

#104-23



Plastic Reduction Ordinance
Summary

Programs & Services Committee, City of Newton
March 22, 2023
Alan Gordon
- Plastic Reduction Working Group
- Sustainable Materials Management Commission
- Green Newton

Newton Plastic Reduction

• Group formed over a year ago by Councilor Vicki Danberg

• “Plastic Reduction Working Group”

• Includes members of Green Newton, the Sustainable Materials Management Commission,
students, and other residents interested in reducing single use plastic

• Explored options for reductions in single use plastic

• Spoke with residents and local governments officials from Cambridge, Brookline, Concord,
Arlington (and Newton, of course)

• Spoke with individuals from Clover, Black Earth Compost, Recirclable, Go Box (reusable
provider in Portland, OR)

• Presented to the Restaurant Committee of the Charles River Chamber

#66-23



Recycling Limits

• Many items such as black plastic and waxed/coated 
takeout containers are not recyclable.

• Recyclable alternatives exist

• MA Recycling Works website has numerous 
resources: https://recyclingworksma.com/wp-
content/uploads/2020/12/Reducing-Waste-from-
Restaurant-Takeout-and-Delivery-Meals.pdf

• Certified (BPI, CMA, OKCompost) compostable 
containers are a good choice if you use an organics 
pickup service such as Black Earth

• Reusables are preferred

Result

• Expanded the 2019 Sustainable Packaging 
ordinance to include prohibitions on 
additional single use plastic items

• Docketed by Councilor Danberg

#66-23



Existing Ordinance – passed April 16, 2019

Sustainable Food Containers and Packaging Ordinance

• Food establishments are prohibited from dispensing prepared food or beverages to any person 
in disposable food containers made from foam polystyrene. 

• Food establishments are prohibited from dispensing plastic stirrers. 

• All food establishments are strongly encouraged to use reusable food service ware in place of 
using disposable food service ware for all food served on the premises. Food establishments 
using any disposable food service ware and stirrers are strongly encouraged to use 
biodegradable, compostable, reusable or recyclable food service ware and stirrers. 

• Retail establishments are prohibited from selling or distributing disposable food containers 
made from foam polystyrene to customers. 

• Retail establishments are prohibited from selling or distributing polystyrene foam packing 
material to customers.

New ordinance
Sustainable Food Service Ware, Packaging, and Single Use Items

• No dispensing food that is prepared on site in food service containers that are not reusable, 
compostable, or recyclable.

• Plastic stirrers are prohibited. (no change from existing ordinance).

• Automatic inclusion of plastic utensils, including forks, knives, spoons, straws, etc. to takeout 
customers is prohibited.  Utensils may be provided if expressly requested by the customer.

• No single use condiment packages unless expressly requested.

• No single use water bottles.

• No plastic balloon sticks, plastic floss sticks, plastic ear swabs, and cosmetics containing 
plastic glitter.

#66-23



New ordinance, continued

Sustainable Food Service Ware, Packaging, and Single Use Items

• No intentional release of helium balloons.

• No retail sale of food containers and packing materials that are not reusable, compostable, or 
recyclable.

• Customers may bring and fill themselves their own containers for leftovers from dine-in.

• Require reusable dishware and utensils for dine-in customers.

• Require restaurants to offer an option for reusable takeout containers.

Around Massachusetts

Examples of municipalities in Massachusetts that with single use plastic bans

• Food service items must be recyclable or compostable (no black plastic!)
• Andover, Brookline, Concord, Manchester-by-the-Sea, Northampton, and Williamstown

• Banned single use plastic water bottles (retail and/or municipal)
• Aquinnah, Arlington, Bourne, Brewster, Brookline, Chatham, Chilmark, Concord, Eastham, 

Falmouth, Great Barrington, Harwich, Lincoln, Nantucket, Oak Bluffs, Orleans, Provincetown, 
Rockport, Sudbury, Tisbury, Truro, Wellfleet, West Tisbury, and Yarmouth

• Banned plastic straws (may be incomplete)
• Lincoln, Lexington, Attleboro, Buckland, Chelmsford, Essex, Gloucester, Harwich, Nantucket, 

Provincetown, Rockport and Swampscott

• Balloon releases are banned in (may be incomplete)
• Chatham, Everett, Nantucket, and Provincetown

• Other single use plastic items such as plastic balloon sticks, plastic ear swabs, etc
• Brookline, Nantucket (including flushable wipes)

#66-23



Help is available
• Beyond Plastics is an organization that provides 

assistance and a free guide

• https://www.dinegreen.com/green-my-restaurant -
green certification attracts environmentally conscious 
customers

• Plastic Free Restaurants provides funding to purchase 
reusable dishware -
https://www.plasticfreerestaurants.org/subsidy

• Rethink Disposables: 
http://www.rethinkdisposable.org/

• Reusable containter
• Recirclable: https://www.recirclable.com/
• Usefull: https://www.usefull.us/

Discussion and Questions

Q & A

#66-23
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